Over Parish Council

7.30pm Minutes Co-Option E-Meeting – Tuesday 13th April 2021

PRESENT

Chairman: Mrs A Griffiths Vice Chairman: Mr G Twiss

Councillors: Mr A Tranter, Mrs J Davies, Mr S Couper, Mr M Conlon, Mr R Robinson, Mrs M Hyde

(3 Vacancies)

Parish Clerk: Mrs M Pink

In attendance

District Councillor: Mr B Handley

Parishioners: 0

Item

2021/04-01 To Receive and Accept Apologies for Absence

County Cllr P Hudson, District Cllr D Percival

2021/04-02 Co-option of Councillors to fill three current vacancies due to resignation

The Clerk reported that there had not been any applications at present and the Chairman said that further adverts should be placed for the vacancies.

Over Parish Council

7.35pm Minutes Full Council E-Meeting – Tuesday 13th April 2021

PRESENT

Chairman: Mrs A Griffiths Vice Chairman: Mr G Twiss

Councillors: Mr A Tranter, Mrs J Davies, Mr S Couper, Mr M Conlon, Mr R Robinson, Mrs M Hyde

(3 Vacancies)

Parish Clerk: Mrs M Pink

In attendance

District Councillor: Mr B Handley

Parishioners: 0

Item

2021/04-01 To Receive and Accept Apologies for Absence

County Cllr P Hudson, District Cllr D Percival

2021/04-02 Members' Declarations of Interest & Dispensations

2.1 Declarations of interest from councillors on items on the agenda – Registered Interests received from Cllr S Couper, Cllr A Tranter – Trustee of Over Day Centre

Cllrs A Griffiths, R Robinson, M Hyde – Trustees of Over Relief in Need, and The Church and Town Lands Charity, Church and Town Branches

Cllr J Davies - Trustee of Over Community Association

Cllr Tranter expressed an interest in Agenda item 6.5 but as it was not a pecuniary interest, he was invited to speak on the matter but chose not to vote.

- 2.2 Requests to Speak No requests received to speak on any items as declared above.
- 2.3 To receive requests for dispensations No requests received.
- 2.4 To grant requests received The granting of dispensations to be made by Full Council.

2021/04-03 Matters of Interest from County and District Councillors and PCSO

- 3.1 County Council Report noted
- 3.2 District Council Report noted The Chairman expressed her apologies for missing the Gypsy Roma Traveller (GRT) training session on the 26/03. Cllr Davies attended on behalf of the Council and will provide a report at agenda item9.2
- 3.3 Police No report

2021/04-04 Public Participation – No members of the Public present

2021/04-05 Minutes

5.1 To Approve Minutes of the Full Parish Council Meeting Dated 9th March 2021

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously agreed that the Minutes are approved The Chairman will sign the Minutes at the next available Full Council Meeting. All actions have been completed.

ACTION CHAIR

2021/04-06 Planning – For Discussion and Approval

6.1 Application – 21/00594/HFUL - 61 Mill Road – Single storey rear extension following demolition of covered area

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously approved that the Council comments are noted as no objections

6.2 Application – 21/00693/HFUL - 33 Mill Road - First floor front extension over existing garage, single storey front extension to replace existing conservatory, single storey rear extension and updates to appearance of the property

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously approved that the Council comments are noted as objecting to the application. The Parish Council feel that the proposed development of the site will result in loss of light and view as it will be very overbearing for the next-door neighbours. The Right to Light is governed by the Prescription Act of 1832 and must be taken into consideration.

6.3 Application - 21/00741/FUL- 4 West Street - Erection of dwelling and garaging on land between 2 and 4 West St. Over (constructed in 2015 under S/2874/14/FL)

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously approved that the Council comments are noted as objecting to the application. Cllr Twiss gave a brief historical report of the site applications and it was noted that the current application is deliberately in contravention of the approved plans. Applicants should build what is approved and not what they would like to be approved and then submit a retrospective plan covering the current dwelling. Cllr Twiss will provide the Clerk with a summary of his presentation that can then be submitted to the planning department. Cllr Handley asked the Clerk to send a copy of the summary report to Mr Toby Williams, Area Development Manager for Over.

6.4 Application - 21/00952/HFUL – 23 Meadow Lane - Additional dormer window & change materials on existing dormer window

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously approved that the Council comments are noted as no objections

6.5 Application – 21/00844/HFUL – 8 Elstow Close - Single storey side and rear extensions to create new bedroom and guest suite and new kitchen area to main house

RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and approved that the Council comments are noted as no objections. Cllr Tranter did not vote on this decision but gave the Council his view on the development as he knew the area better than most.

Planning for Information Only

- 6.6 Application S/1224/18/CONDA 45 High Street Submission of details required by condition 3 (Construction Management Plan) of planning permission S/1224/18/FL Noted by Council
- 6.7 Application 21/0390/TTCA 13 Church End T 1 Sycamore Reduce the height by 4m and the width in all directions by 2m Noted by Council

2021/04-07 Finance

7.1 Approval of Payments

RESOLVED: To approve invoices and payments to the sum of £3,977.35

The Clerk also asked the Council to authorise payments to Mr K Unwin for his work on the Pavilion and for Seagrave Inspections for the Play Safety Reports. The payments are to be made now and then listed as payments on the April payment list. The Council agreed that the payments could be made.

- 7.2 Receipts noted: £10 rental payment received from OCA
- 7.3 Removal of Cllr Pletts from the Lloyds Bank Mandate to be noted Noted by Council
- 7.4 Removal of Cllr Pletts from the Cambridge Building Society Account to be noted Noted by Council
- 7.5 Addition of one Councillor to the Lloyds Bank Mandate and the Cambridge Building Society Account Cllr Adrian Tranter is to become a signatory and online user for the Lloyds Bank and is to also be a signatory for the Cambridge Building Society Account.

7.6 Loan approval borrowing to be discussed – Cllr Tranter had emailed a report to the Council prior to the meeting regarding the need for a loan to finish the work at Overcote. It was agreed by Council that a loan is not needed as the phase 2 work for the project has been included in the precept and budget for this new financial year and further phase three work can be authorised for financial year 2022-2023 if it is needed.

2021/04-08 Procedure

- 8.1 Bullying and Harassment Policy to be adopted The Clerk tabled the Policy to be adopted.

 RESOLVED: It was proposed, seconded, and unanimously approved that the Policy is adopted ACTION

 CLERK
- 8.2 Corporate Governance Statement to be noted The Chairman had completed the Statement ready for the Internal Audit review for 2021. The Statement was noted by the Council and agreed.
- 8.3 Decision to hold virtual meetings/return to face-to-face to be discussed The Council discussed this item and agreed that the May meeting should remain as a virtual meeting but that they will look to a possible return to face-to-face meetings in September or earlier if the Councillors all feel happy to meet. The Seminar room can be used but it is restricted in size and the acoustics do not lend themselves to the wearing of masks indoors so it may not be a covid safe place to meet in.

2021/04-09 Village Matters

- 9.1 Asplins Close parking area update The Clerk has not yet heard back from the contractors and is waiting for some advice from CAPALC regarding any legal action that may be needed. **ACTION CLERK**
- 9.2 Protection of Overcote from Illegal Encampments Cllr Davies attended and passed the online training session held prior to the workshop and attended the Gypsy Roma Traveller (GRT) workshop held by the District Council on the 26^{th of} March. There is to be a toolkit developed to help Parish Councils set up a meeting with local landowners and resident community stakeholders to bring their awareness of GRT requirements up to date. The general focus of the workshop was for the Parish to find a compromise situation should an encampment arise in the Village and for the Parish to negotiate in an open and frank discussion with the GRT Community. All Parish Councillors are urged to undertake the GRT awareness training which is provided by the South Cambs Community Safety Partnership. It was agreed that Cllr Davies would be the lead Councillor on this matter and that the Clerk, Chairman and Cllr Hyde would also attend the training so that they could work with Cllr Davies to go through the toolkit and set up the meeting with the Public. The Council thanked Cllr Davies for attending the training and workshop and for her feedback.

 ACTION CLERK, CHAIR, JD, MH
- 9.3 Play Safety Reports to be noted and actions to be taken if needed The Clerk had emailed the reports to the Councillors prior to the meeting. The Council discussed the reports and noted that all smaller jobs should be undertaken now, and that the equipment highlighted in the reports would be monitored and replaced/repaired if needed.
 - **RESOLVED:** The Clerk will work with the Groundsman to organise the repairs that are to be carried out now. **ACTION CLERK & DB**
- 9.4 Over Skate Park update repairs needed for some equipment to be discussed The Clerk had organised for the annual Safety Reports to be brought forward so that a full safety report could be made on the Skate Park. The actions noted on the reports almost mirrored the suggested repairs that the Clerk had tabled for the Council to discuss. The Clerk had previously sent the quote for suggested repairs to OSKA who thought that the suggestions would enable the park to remain open and useable and would provide them with a longer time frame to get a new park sorted out and installed without causing too much loss or disruption to the skate park users. The Council agreed to accept the full repairs quotation no. 3154 from Evolution Skate Parks.
 - **RESOLVED:** The Clerk will organise the repairs and rearrangement of the current park with the approved contractor. **ACTION CLERK**
- 9.5 Approval for film makers to film on Over Parish Council owned land The Clerk had received an email from a film director asking for permission to film a small segment of a project at Overcote. Due to time restrictions of the film makers the permission from the Council could not be obtained so the Clerk is now asking the Council to provide a blanket statement for any other requests such as this. The Council discussed this request and are happy for permission to be granted but the Clerk is to issue a statement ensuring that full permission is to be obtained from any members of the Public who are using the public

- open space facilities and that the film makers should observe normal appropriate courtesy and not ask the Public to leave the site as they have the right to use the space as all areas of land owned by the Council are areas of public open space and must be used as such by all.

 ACTION CLERK
- 9.6 Resident request regarding the provision of toilet facilities at Overcote The Council discussed this item at length and agreed that toilets could not be provided permanently on site as they did not have the staff to maintain and clean the site and it is a flood plain and no permanent structures can be installed. The Council agreed that informal toilet facilities would not be considered but options would be looked at if the Council organise a one-off event at Overcote.

 Cllr Hyde suggested that the Clerk contact the owners of Cuckoo Fen campsite to discuss the self-compostable eco toilets that they use on site to see if this could be a possible solution to the problem. Cllr Davies also suggested contacting the Manderson Trust to see if their toilet facilities could be used by visitors to Overcote. The PC could possibly provide an extension to their current facilities. ACTION

2021/04-10 Village Reports

CLERK

- 10.1 To receive Village Handyman Report and consider any maintenance items Report noted
- To receive Groundsman Report re the Green Report noted. The Clerk is to post a statement on Facebook to say that the Groundsman should not be contacted personally by residents if they have any queries with the Green and the rest of the Village. Any reports regarding damage or complaints should be made directly to the Clerk. Reports of antisocial behaviour should be made directly to the Police. He should only be contacted regarding Pavilion bookings either by telephone or email and there should be no personal callers to his home address.

 ACTION CLERK
- **2021/04-11** PC representatives on Village Charities and other bodies Matters of interest

Information

- 11.1 Hanson Aggregates Cllr Robinson reported that the tonnage rate is still on target.
- 11.2 Over Relief in Need, and The Church and Town Lands Charity, Church and Town Branches Cllr Hyde reported that a grant had been agreed for OCA for carpeting at the Centre.
- 11.3 Over Community Association Cllr Davies reported that an extra grant has been applied for and that the Centre is now open for outdoor service as per the guidelines.
- 11.4 Over Day Centre Cllr Tranter reported that the Day Centre is now open for two days a week and will continue to increase its opening times when the client numbers increase. He wanted to thank the staff and volunteers for their continued help to get the Centre back up and running.
- 11.5 Community Warden No report
- 11.6 Speed Watch Cllr Conlon reported that the team are waiting for the go ahead to restart and that the Clerk has taken delivery of the tripod. The other speed signs would be mobilised soon when the full restrictions have been lifted as it does require a two-man team to put them up.
- 2021/04-12 Correspondence received Letter received from the Royal British Legion asking for a response to a proposal regarding a new memorial bench. The full proposal was to be forwarded to the Council by the 1^{st of} March so that a response would be made by the 10^{th of} March, but the proposal has not been received. The Council asked the Clerk to request that the proposal is sent in time for consideration at the May meeting. For clarity, the proposal will need to be received before the 11^{th of} May.

Cllr Robinson had received one quote for loft insulation for the Pavilion but until he receives three quotes a full decision cannot be made by the Council. It will be an official agenda item in May, but a general agreement was reached that it would be a good idea to insulate the roof now that the heating had been installed. Insulation was not needed prior to this as the building was not heated. The Clerk will look for possible grants to enable the loft insulation to be funded when a final figure is agreed upon by the Full Council in May.

Cllr Robinson had also received a quotation of £800 from Mr Wookey to install a cupboard in the Pavilion to box in the heating controls and equipment. It would also be made big enough to house the CCTV equipment. When the cupboard is finished the Clerk will ask the CCTV company to install the equipment prior to the loft being insulated so that any cabling is situated underneath the insulation. This item was agreed now so that it can be completed, and all other items associated with it can be arranged before the Pavilion is open to the Public.

The Clerk had raised the issue of Contractor Public Liability levels and a suitable amount would need to be agreed. The Clerk had advised the Council to set the figure at £5,000,000. Cllr Davies asked the

Council to agree that all Contractor documents should be forwarded to the Clerk prior to any work being carried out on any Council owned buildings or land so that she could check their suitability for the project. The Council agreed that this should happen going forwards.

Invoices for approval to d	ate - 31st March 2021						
				Total	Total		Type of
Village				Payments	Receipts	Powers	payment
Direct Debits:							
British Gas Lite	The Pavilion - Electricity		88.63			LGHA 1972, s.133	DD
SCDC	Refuse Collection Instalment 3 of 3		346.37			Litter Act 1983, ss5,6	DD
Invoices received:							
D Bridgman:	Handyman tasks, March - Village	378.00					online
	Handyman tasks, March - Pavilion	28.00					online
			406.00			LGA 1953, s.4	
Clerk's Salary - March 2021 Gross £1296.30			976.38			LGHA 1989, s.7	SO
HMRC	PAYE and NI March		397.79			LGHA 1989, s.7	online
CAPALC	Membership Renewal		646.96			LGA 1972, s. 143	online
MSP Services	Overcote maintenance		95.00			OSA 1906, s. 10	online
DCS Windows	Maintenance to Village Benches & play equipment		220.00			LGA Misc Prov 1976, s. 19	online
Mr Wookey	CCTV cupboard in Pavilion		400.00			LGHA 1972, s.133	online
Castle Manor Electrical	CCTV electrical sockets		130.00			LGHA 1972, s.133	online
	Total Payments for the Village:			3,707.13			
	(D. : c . :						
	n (Registered Charity 300418)		250.22			1.04.4050 4	
D Bridgman:	The Green, March maintenance work		268.23			LGA 1953, s.4	online
	Total Payments for The Green:			268.23			
	Total Payments to be made for March			3,975.36			
Payment made by D Card							
Optimum Card	monthly charge x 1		1.99			LGA 2003. s.93	Dcard
	Total Payments already made for the Village:		1.99				
Receipts							
OCA	Rent		10.00				
					10.00		

Next meeting dates: Full Council E-Meeting – 7.30pm Tuesday 11th May 2021

There being no further business, the meeting was declared closed at 10.16PM

These minutes are unadopted.

Signed & dated Chairman.

County Councillor report March 2021

Covid-19 update.

Monday 29th March was the day the Government allowed a slight relaxation of the lockdown rules with people able to meet outdoors in groups of up to six or groups of two households, while maintaining social distancing. Meeting socially indoors is still not allowed. While this is good news for all of us and is an indication of the hard work people have put in over lockdown to reach this point, much of the County Councils over the past seven days has been to remind people of the importance of continuing to stick to the rules that are still in place and to follow the 'hands, face, space and fresh air' guidance.

Case rates in Fenland and Peterborough have fallen although still well above the national average.

Covid-19 Epidemiology for week ending 1st April 2021

	Average weekly cases per 100,000 population	Rate of change (comparing week ending 1st April 1000 population with the week ending 25th
	March)	_
England	41	-27%
East of England	30	-33%
Cambridgeshire	32	-36%
Cambridge	28	-22%

East Cambs	33	-12%
Fenland	57	-31%
Hunts	28	-60%
South Cambs	25	-15%
Peterborough	76	-33%

An important change is that anyone who records a positive lateral flow test (LFT) will now require a follow-up PCR test. A COVID-19 polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test provides an additional check that you have a COVID-19 virus infection. More details can be found on our website.

The number of patients being treated for COVID in our hospitals and the number of people dying from the virus is now much lower than earlier in the year.

The County Council has launched a new #ThisDependsOnUs Spring campaign to remind people that although restrictions have been eased slightly, the basic rules still apply. The communications plan continues to focus on the Government's road map with the message 'this depends on us', reminding people of the need to follow the rules, get the vaccine and get tested.

The Surveillance Cell, Outbreak Management Team, Contact Tracing Service, Rapid Response Teams, and the range of support available for more vulnerable people who are self-isolating continue with their work to keep Covid-19 case rates down.

The roll-out of the COVID-19 vaccination programme is continuing to progress well and the latest statistics on vaccine delivery for local authorities in Cambridgeshire are available under the 'weekly data' heading on Statistics » COVID-19 Vaccinations (england.nhs.uk)

It is absolutely vital that as many people as possible accept the vaccine when they are offered it - this is a key part of the government's roadmap to a return to a more normal way of life.

VAX FACTS

Vaccines are the most effective medical intervention we have for preventing disease. However, no medicine can ever be 100% effective and the effectiveness of the vaccine will differ depending on how it is made and the disease it is protecting you from.

The British Society of Immunology have put together a guide to vaccination that explains how vaccines work and answers common questions.

There is in excess of £29 million of new extra County Council funding going into highways with no cuts to the maintenance budgets. This is all within the general council tax rise of 1.9%. There are several orders pending for resurfacing etc. within Over and I will push for these to be bought forward. More highway inspections around the village will need to be organized to make sure we can get as much from this extra funding as is possible.



An extension of the Winter Grant Scheme has been announced to provide additional support to Cambridgeshire families until the end of the Easter holidays. The scheme aims to support many people whose lives have become more difficult because of COVID-19 and will allow the County Council to provide food vouchers to children during the Easter holiday. The extension will also allow the hub network to not only provide food vouchers to children, but to offer families financial help

with utility bills and household items relating to warmth, hygiene, and cooking.

The Winter Grant Scheme is available to families, children or young people who meet one of the below criteria:

- Funded childcare for 2-year-olds
- Early years pupil premium
- Care leavers
- Educational health and care plans
- Young carers

If children receive Free School Meals or are over 16 years old and receive a bursary, automatically received £30 food vouchers to cover the Easter holiday. To date, over 100,000 free school meal vouchers have been distributed to families in Cambridgeshire since the start of the pandemic.

Further information, including how to apply for further support, can be found on <u>our Winter Support</u> webpage and our Coordination Hub webpage



A series of campaigns aimed at reminding people of the importance of lockdown has so far reached over 700,000 residents across Cambridgeshire. The #StandFirm campaign is made up of five films featuring people who have suffered the effects of COVID-19 and are urging others to stick to the rules. Two other films were produced and acted by young people.

The #StandFirm films – commissioned by Cambridgeshire County Council feature social workers, IT managers and a loneliness campaign manager. Released over the past two months, each subject talks about catching COVID-19 and how several thought they were going to die and took many weeks to recover. They were posted across social media channels - Facebook, Twitter and Instagram. The #StandFirm films alone reached 407,000 people with a total engagement of 54,000. The Young People's films – Be Part of the Solution – had a reach of 91,200, with a total engagement of over 20,000. An additional campaign – This Depends on Us – focussed on general advice throughout the pandemic and reached over 220,000. The #Standfirm films can be seen on the Cambridgeshire channels

These campaigns have played a vital part in encouraging people to stick to the rules of lockdown. The films feature real people – not actors – who have had first-hand experience either of catching COVID or in the case of the young people, living in a COVID world. While the future is looking brighter, the focus on COVID-safety will need to continue for some time, and the message from all these campaigns is the same - there is no room for complacency. It's still essential that we stick to the rules in order to progress along the government's road-map - which does depend on us."

Ensuring our children have the very best education!



The County Council is recruiting School Governors to help shape the strategic direction of our schools, to ensure children are safe, and have a great experience whilst at school. The County Councils dedicated governor team will provide full training and support.

For information about the role, including how to apply click this link <u>School</u> governors - Cambridgeshire County Council

Peter Hudson County Councillor Over, Oakington, Westwick, Longstanton, and Northstowe.

District Councillors Report to Over Parish Council April 2021

Covid related grants to businesses and discretionary/hardship grants

The Business Support Team at SCDC has been supporting all local businesses through Covid, advising 2000 businesses, and paying out £10,570,066 in Government business grants to 4,447 local businesses since last November and £3,550,204 in discretionary/hardship grants.

A new government business grant is about to be launched and, as before, the distribution of the funds will be administered by SCDC. The amount available to businesses will again depend on their rateable value and businesses will have to be able to demonstrate hardship resulting from Covid and proof that they are still trading. Further details will be released soon.

Covid Recovery Grants for Villages

SCDC has just launched an additional £30,000 Community Chest grant programme specifically for Covid Recovery. The aim is to help local community groups and parish councils resume activities that might have been suspended due to Covid or which have tailed off in recent months. The usual rules for these grants have been temporarily amended and for the next eight weeks applications can be made for grants of up to £2,000. All parish councils and community groups can apply – including new ones that are just being set up. Applications are being accepted until 10 May 2021, with decisions taken on the 28th.

Meanwhile, the Community Chest Grant scheme also continues to run, in parallel, under the normal rules for community groups for a maximum grant of £1,000.

https://www.scambs.gov.uk/community-development/grants/community-chest-grants/

SCDC 5 Year Housing Land Supply

Local planning authorities, like SCDC, must demonstrate that they are on track to deliver the minimum number of new homes (in the projected five-year period) that the national government has set. Widely known as the 5-year housing land supply (5YHLS) the failure to maintain one during the tenure of the previous administration led to developers bombarding the council with speculative applications, many of which got approved at appeal. We are delighted to be able to report that the 5YHLS figure for Greater Cambridge (South Cambs and Cambridge City) has recently been reassessed and it now stands at 6.1 years. This means that we can apply our Local Plan policies for affordable housing, standards, sustainable locations, green belt and place-making without the fear of speculative and unsustainable development.

Greater Cambridge Local Plan Update

The work on this is now at the stage where a rough idea of spatial strategy is beginning to take shape. The guiding principles are reducing climate impacts through compact development located and where active and sustainable travel can be maximised; making the best use of suitable brownfield land and existing transport infrastructure and supporting rural communities to thrive. A further public consultation will be held later this year.

Civil Parking Enforcement

The Greater Cambridge Partnership (GCP) Board have recently agreed to fund work looking at civil parking enforcement in South Cambridgeshire, something that we have been lobbying for. There is unlikely to be a rapid change in policy on this (further reports are expected by the GCP in the autumn). There is an election for the Police & Crime Commissioner on 6th May and, whoever is elected, let us hope that this is a matter that they are determined to tackle.

Update on emergency powers for virtual local council meetings

Our Leader, Bridget Smith wrote to Luke Hall and the MHCLG urging an extension to the emergency legislation allowing local authorities to hold virtual meetings post 7th May. The reply she has received was not hopeful; it appears that primary legislation is needed to do this, and the government is not inclined to use parliamentary time for it, especially since it appears that the easing of lockdown is going to plan. The Minister is consulting on whether there is demand to change the law to allow virtual meetings in the longer term.

Zero Carbon Communities Grant

Round 3 of SCDC's Zero Carbon Communities Grant opens on Monday 10 May to provide funding of between £1,000 and £15,000 to parish councils and voluntary sector organisations for projects that support the shift to zero carbon emissions by 2050. This time applications will be invited under two main themes plus an extra general theme for exceptional projects; with each theme being allocated a nominal percentage of a £100k grant fund. The three themes are:

- Community buildings (40%)
- Nature (40%)
- Other projects (20%)

The closing date for applications is 30 July.

SCDC is looking for projects which achieve wide community engagement and behaviour change around climate change and the environment as well as a measurable reduction in carbon emissions. Potential applicants will also be provided with an opportunity to join a workshop on how to make successful grant applications; date to be announced shortly. You are encouraged to email zcc@scambs.gov.uk if you wish to discuss a potential project before making an application. More information will also be available soon on the SCDC website.

Bill Handley and Dawn Percival, April 2021 Cllr.handley@scambs.gov.uk 01954 200287 Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/bill.handley.54540 or https://www.facebook.com/libdems3rdMay18/ Twitter: @bill_handley55